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May 8, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to continue to provide services to laid-off workers including an assessment of their needs, job search assistance, and additional job training, if appropriate, through its Work Training Program within the Department of Community and Human Services.
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Council 2, Local 1652M (WorkSource) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2010, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers approximately ten employees in the Department of Community and Human Services.  Employees in this bargaining unit perform the functions of a partner program in the Seattle-King County WorkSource system.  This program provides comprehensive employment and training services to job seekers who have lost their jobs.  The program assists about 500 clients each year.  Clients are assisted in upgrading their skills through skill training, if needed, and given services to expedite their re-employment in a career path that enables them to be self-sufficient.

The majority of the language in the collective bargaining agreement mirrors that of the previous agreement.  This agreement incorporated a previous one-year extension that provided a 2010 wage settlement consistent with the standard County cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) at the time.  The wage settlement for 2011 calls for a zero percent COLA.  The cost-of-living adjustments for 2012, 2013, and 2014 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Additionally, the parties agree to reopen negotiations for COLA if significant shifts in economic and fiscal conditions occur during the term of this agreement.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County by adding the language regarding the ability to reopen negotiations, if necessary, for COLA based on specific negative economic factors.

This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan utilizing the corresponding guiding principles.  More specifically, this agreement expands upon the County’s goals of health and human potential as well as economic growth and built environment by providing it’s citizens with an array of job training and work-seeking assistance that is vital to the individual and our County’s economic and community viability.  This agreement also helps to maintain a quality workforce by providing fair wages and benefits; and developing and retaining quality employees.  It also promotes financial stewardship by establishing a wage reopener based on economic conditions.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents maintain access to important employment services within King County that are vital to the overall County economic viability as well as the individuals being served.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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